

FMSO's Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project

Tracking Russian and Chinese military influence in states around the world

Instruments of Chinese Military Influence in Uganda

Lucas Winter^a, Jason Warner^b, and Benjamin Katz^c



MAY 2025

U.S. Army
Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)
Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC) G-2



OVERVIEW OF FMSO'S M-DIME RESEARCH PROJECT

The Military DIME (M-DIME) Research Project is a dynamic effort from researchers at the U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command's Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO). Its goal is to provide Army leaders with a clear, comparative understanding of how China and Russia employ instruments of national power to obtain military influence around the world. The M-DIME framework is derived from the "DIME" concept, which classes instruments of national power into four types: Diplomatic, Informational, Military, and Economic. Based on this concept, the M-DIME framework gives more narrow attention to the instruments that China and Russia employ to gain military influence in third-party countries.

The M-DIME framework's purpose is to track and analyze the military influence of "Benefactor" countries (i.e. China and Russia) in select "Recipient" countries in Africa, Latin America, the Middle East, and South and Southeast Asia. Benefactor countries are assumed to engage in activities that result in them having increased military influence in Recipient countries to gain leverage over global rivals, competitors, and adversaries; for China and Russia, this means the United States. Within this framework, "military influence" is defined as the ability of a Benefactor country to shape or alter the attitudes, behaviors, and capabilities of actors within—and entities associated with—the armed forces of Recipient countries.

The M-DIME framework identifies 12 distinct instruments of national power employed by Benefactor countries to gain military influence in Recipient countries, three for each of the DIME categories. They are as follows:

DIPLOMATIC INSTRUMENTS

- D1 Defense-Related Diplomacy
- D2 International Military Education and Training
- D3 Soft Power Activities

INFORMATIONAL INSTRUMENTS

- Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment
- I2 Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support
- I3 Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

MILITARY INSTRUMENTS

- M1 Formal Bilateral Military Engagements
- M2 Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements
- M3 Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

ECONOMIC INSTRUMENTS

- E1 Arms Transfers
- E2 Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements
- E3 Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

M-DIME analysis is based on qualitative assessments of Benefactor influence in Recipient countries along each of the 12 M-DIME instruments of influence. These assessments are made for the Benefactor's *Current Influence* (assessed as Very High, High, Medium, Low, Very Low, or Unobserved) and *Projected Influence* (assessed as Increasing, Steady, Decreasing, or Unknown). Current assessments are made based on activities from 2012 to the present, while future assessments are three-year forecasts.

The bulk of activities considered in the M-DIME Research Project involve members of the armed forces or defense sector personnel in both Benefactor and Recipient countries. Such activities include formal and informal military-to-military diplomacy, security cooperation engagements, and arms transfers. However, the M-DIME Research Project also tracks and analyzes Chinese and Russian activities that employ non-military instruments of influence but ultimately bear on the decisionmaking and capabilities of the Recipient country's armed forces. Such activities include Chinese and Russian collaboration with Benefactor states in media, communications technology, and strategic sectors.

The M-DIME Research Project's findings are derived from open-source research. Each M-DIME product is produced with the collaboration of analysts from across FMSO, frequently with the assistance of non-Department of Defense subject matter experts coming from academia, think tanks, and the private sector. Given its basis in open-source research, the M-DIME Research Project has an inherent limitation. It cannot track Chinese and Russian military influence activities that are deliberately kept secret. Consequently, assessments of Chinese and Russian influence based on instruments for which secrecy is important or where information would typically be classified by the Benefactor or Recipient countries—for instance, military-technology sharing or intelligence collaboration—are acknowledged to be made with low confidence. Assessments of **Projected Influence**, unless otherwise stated, are also made with low confidence given pervasive information gaps and the potential for bilateral dynamics to quickly shift. In certain cases, assessments are not made where open-source data is considered inconclusive

In sum, the M-DIME Research Project is a tool for U.S. Army and U.S. Government personnel to better understand the instruments of national power employed by China and Russia to gain global military influence and the impact these activities have on U.S. national security interests. Over time, FMSO will expand the body of research and assessments based on this framework, increasing its comparative value across Benefactor and Recipient countries.

KEY ASSESSMENTS

| DIPLOMATIC / INFORMATION | | | | | | MILITARY / ECONOMIC | | | | |
|-----------------------------|------|--|--|----------|--|--------------------------------------|--|------------|---|--|
| | D1 | Defense | Defense-Related Diplomacy | | | M | | M1 | Formal Bilateral Military Engagements | |
| | D2 | International Military Education and Training | | | | | | M 2 | Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements | |
| | D3 | Soft Power Activities | | | | | | M3 | Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements | |
| | 11 | | Cultural/Media Outreach, Collaboration, Alignment | | | | | E1 | Arms Transfers | |
| | 12 | Information/Communications Technology Support | | | | E | | E2 | Technology-Sharing, Joint Production Agreements | |
| | 13 | Cooperation in Military Intelligence/Communications | | | | | | E 3 | Trade/Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors | |
| CURRENT DEGREE OF INFLUENCE | | | | | | PROJECTED FUTURE DEGREE OF INFLUENCE | | | | |
| Very High | High | Medium | Low | Very Low | | None/ observed | | creasing | Steady Decreasing | |

Figure 1. M-DIME Overview

China's current M-DIME influence in Uganda is assessed as Low. Some of the most important instruments contributing to China's current military influence in Uganda include:



International Military Education and Training (D2). China has provided extensive professional military education for senior military officials, as well as for junior officers and enlisted personnel. This allows the Chinese military to influence Ugandan military doctrine and Chinese military officials to develop close relationships with their counterparts.



Information and Communications (ICT) Support (I2). China has funded the construction of an extensive fiber-optic cable network and the development of 5G and other internet service technologies. In addition, Chinese companies have supported rural satellite television and digital literacy initiatives and have collaborated extensively with the Ugandan police services on cybersecurity and surveillance initiatives.



Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors (E3). China has collaborated extensively with Uganda on the extraction and transportation of oil and is currently Uganda's largest importer. China's role as a trade partner may allow China to exert political influence in Uganda, including over the military.

China's projected M-DIME influence in Uganda is assessed as Increasing. Some of the most dynamic instruments informing China's projected military influence in Uganda include:



Defense-Related Diplomacy (D1). In recent years, China and Uganda have engaged in two high-level bilateral meetings and discussed signing a joint memorandum on peacekeeping operations. Although the levels of defense-related diplomacy remain very low, recent increases suggest China may be using this instrument as a predicate condition for the increased use of other instruments.



Soft Power Activities (D3). The recent assignment of a Chinese military attaché to the Chinese embassy in Kampala portends increased defense-related diplomacy between China and Uganda. China's use of this instrument remains low but is likely to increase, potentially paving the way for closer alignment on strategic military issues.



Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements (E2). In April 2024, China and Uganda broke ground on joint production facilities in Uganda for unmanned aerial vehicles and explosives. Bilateral collaboration on arms and materiel development and production remains low, but the projected increase in China's use of this instrument may lead to greater collaboration and interoperability between the Chinese and Ugandan militaries.

INTRODUCTION TO CHINA-UGANDA RELATIONS

After Uganda gained independence in 1962,¹ China and Uganda did not enjoy close military relations, with China only providing limited material support in the 1970s and 1980s. Uganda's early years of independence were politically tumultuous, starting with General Idi Amin seizing power in January 1971.² In 1978, Uganda invaded Tanzania, leading to the collapse of the Amin regime in 1979 when Tanzanian forces invaded Uganda in response.³ Seeking military assistance, Tanzania appealed to China, which provided arms and materiel.⁴ During the Ugandan Bush War (1980-1986), China supported the National Resistance Army led by Uganda's current president, Yoweri Museveni, but the extent of Chinese material support is unclear. 5 While military cooperation between the two countries was limited, bilateral cooperation in other areas expanded. China has provided project aid to Uganda since the 1960s, including bilateral health cooperation and educational exchanges.⁶ Chinese officials made frequent visits to Uganda during the Cold War, and ties between their respective militaries remain close today.7

Senior Ugandan military officials have recently studied at the People's Liberation Army (PLA) Command College in Nanjing,8 and China currently exports a significant quantity of arms to Uganda.9 The two countries have cooperated on developing new military technologies, including unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs),¹⁰ and the proliferation of Chinese infrastructure projects across Uganda under the auspices of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) may lead to the establishment of a Chinese military base in Uganda, 11 potentially at Entebbe International Airport. 12 Chinese engagement in Uganda is motivated by its desire to carry greater influence across the continent. While the BRI is ostensibly centered on promoting economic development in Africa,13 it serves China's security interests by developing infrastructure that may be useful for the Chinese military¹⁴ and facilitating access for Chinese companies to strategic natural resources.15 In Uganda, China has used the BRI to develop military infrastructure¹⁶ and gain access to oil.¹⁷ Broadly, the United States cares about the BRI because it challenges U.S.-led development initiatives, limits the United States' influence, and allows the Chinese military to expand its overseas presence.¹⁸

The United States invests over \$1 billion annually in Uganda. ¹⁹ Starting in 1962, the U.S. began to provide development assistance to Uganda through U.S. Agency for International Development, specifically for agricultural and educational development. ²⁰ The United States and Uganda severed diplomatic relations in 1973 when General Amin took power but re-established them following the collapse of his government in 1979. ²¹ The United States is

invested in security cooperation with Uganda, as evidenced by collaboration between the AFRICOM-supported CTJF-HOA and the African Union Support and Stabilization Mission in Somalia.²² As part of this effort, AFRICOM has transferred significant arms and materiel to Uganda since 2013.²³ The U.S. trained over 500 Uganda People's Defense Forces²⁴ (UPDF) soldiers through the African Peacekeeping Rapid Response Partnership in 2016.²⁵ The U.S. military and the State Department see Uganda as a competent and reliable partner for promoting regional stability and assisting with multilateral peacekeeping missions.²⁶

| UGANDA AT A GLANCE | | | | | |
|---------------------------------|--|--|--|--|--|
| Capital | Kampala ²⁷ | | | | |
| Population | 49,283,041(2024 Estimate) ²⁸ | | | | |
| GDP per Capita | \$2,300 (Real, 2022 Estimate) ²⁹ | | | | |
| Head of Government | President Yoweri Kaguta Museveni ³⁰ | | | | |
| Head of State | President Yoweri Kaguta Museveni ³¹ | | | | |
| Minister of Defense | Minister Vincent Ssempijja ³² | | | | |
| Chief of General Staff | General Muhoozi Kainerugaba ³³ | | | | |
| Military Expenditure (total) | \$976.7 million (2023 Estimate) ³⁴ | | | | |
| Military Expenditure (% of GDP) | 1.98% (2023 Estimate) ³⁵ | | | | |
| Armed Service Branches | The Ugandan Peoples' Defense Forces consist of the Land Forces, Air Force, Special Forces Command, and Reserve Force ³⁶ | | | | |
| Active Armed Forces Personnel | 45,000 Active, 35,000 Reserve (2021 Estimate) ³⁷ | | | | |

Figure 2. Uganda at a Glance.

D - Diplomatic Instruments

China's use of diplomatic instruments to gain military influence in Uganda is mixed, with significant variation among sub-instruments. While high-level defense-related diplomacy has been infrequent, China's recent posting of a defense adviser in Kampala may lead to greater diplomatic engagement. In addition, Uganda hosted the Third South Summit of the G77 and the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation in 2024, both of which featured China as a key participant and may lead to further instances of high-level diplomacy. Most importantly, China is an integral military education and training partner of Uganda, providing professional military education opportunities to personnel of all grades both in China and Uganda.



D1: Defense-Related Diplomacy

Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- There has been limited high-level defense-related diplomacy between Uganda and China in the past few years.³⁸
 - » Between 2003 and 2016, a National Defense University database recorded eight relatively high-level interactions between Chinese and Ugandan officials.³⁹
 - » In June 2024, Ugandan Chief of Defense Forces General Kainerugaba met with a significant delegation of Chinese officials from NORINCO, a leading Chinese state-owned defense corporation, to discuss research and development collaboration.⁴⁰
- Given the recent posting of a Chinese military attaché to Uganda (D3), defense-related diplomacy is projected to increase between the two countries.



D2: International Military Education and Training Programs

Current Influence: Medium

Projected Influence: Steady

- China has recently provided professional military education opportunities for senior Ugandan military officials. One of the reasons for such a relationship is President Yoweri Museveni's admiration for Mao Zedong.⁴¹
 - » Senior Ugandan commanders have studied at the PLA Command College in Nanjing in recent years through the International Military Education Exchange Center.⁴²
 - » These senior officials include Ugandan General Fred Mugisha, who commanded the African Union Mission to Somalia.⁴³ Ugandan Minister of State for Internal Affairs David Muhoozi, who previously was Chief of Defense Forces, attended the PLA's National Defense University.⁴⁴
 - » General Kainerugaba, the Ugandan Chief of General Staff and son of President Museveni, wrote that his father was partial to the political and military theory of Mao Zedong. ⁴⁵ Museveni's adoration of Zedong is one of the reasons that China is a frequent provider of professional military education to general officers in the Ugandan military. ⁴⁶
- China has also supported professional military education for junior officers and enlisted personnel
 of the UPDF through short- and long-term training programs.



- » China sponsored the Oliver Tambo Leadership Academy in Kaweweta,⁴⁷ which trains UPDF personnel through 4- to 6-month courses.⁴⁸ This school is part of a Chinese initiative to influence political-military education in Africa.⁴⁹ The academy promotes a vision of the armed forces as subordinate to the ruling political party, rather than the state (the PLA is under the command of the CCP, not the Chinese state).⁵⁰
- » Recently, Ugandan officers have trained at Chinese military academies, but there is little open-source data on how many.⁵¹
- While Ugandan military officers and enlisted personnel frequently attend professional military
 education courses in China, there is no evidence to suggest there will be an increase in such
 attendance. In addition, while the Chinese-sponsored politico-military education may lead to a
 greater demand by Uganda for Chinese professional military education, there is not currently any
 open-source evidence to suggest such a development is imminent. Therefore, Chinese influence
 is projected as steady.



D3: Soft Power Activities

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China recently established a military attaché office in Kampala,⁵² 6 months after establishing such an office in neighboring Rwanda.⁵³
 - » Prior to the establishment of the military attaché office in Kampala, Ugandan Minister of Defense and Veterans Affairs Jacob Oboth and Chinese Ambassador to Uganda H.E. Lizong discussed African security matters in July 2022.⁵⁴ The two officials discussed the prospects for a new Memorandum of Understanding (MoU) on joint peacekeeping missions.⁵⁵ There is no evidence the MoU was ever signed.
 - » In July 2024, the UPDF's Joint Chief of Staff, Major General Bakasumba, met with the first-ever Chinese military adviser to Uganda, Colonel Zhang Hao.⁵⁶
 - » While the role and influence of the military adviser cannot yet be determined, Colonel Zhang Hao pledged to enhance bilateral military cooperation,⁵⁷ specifically regarding the Ugandan defense industry.⁵⁸
- China and Uganda have engaged in non-combat capacity-building activities, including engineering training for the Ugandan military.
 - » In August 2017, Ugandan military engineers attended a 3-month course on railway construction in Hebei Province,⁵⁹ led by China Harbour Engineering Corporation, a Chinese state-owned entity involved in infrastructure development in Uganda.⁶⁰
- China and Uganda have participated in at least one recent shared military-technical forum and one
 recent military-diplomatic athletic event. In addition, in 2024, Uganda hosted two summits focused
 on Global South issues, in which China was a major participant.
 - » In October 2019, personnel of the UPDF participated in the Seventh Annual World Military Games in Wuhan.⁶¹

- » In August 2023, Chinese and Ugandan officials held a bilateral meeting during the Third Annual China-Africa Peace and Security Forum.⁶²
- » In January 2024, Uganda hosted the Third South Summit of the G77 Group in Kampala, in which China actively participated.⁶³ In September 2024, Uganda hosted a summit for the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation.⁶⁴
- Given the recent posting of a Chinese military attaché to Uganda, it is projected that the Chinese use of soft power activities for military influence will increase.

I - Informational Instruments

China's use of informational instruments to gain military influence in Uganda is mixed. China has supported cultural and media collaboration and alignment by establishing cultural and language institutes in Uganda and by providing media training for Ugandan journalists. Of greater significance, China has funded the construction of fiber-optic cables, supported the development of rural internet and 5G services, and promoted digital literacy. While Chinese companies have collaborated with Ugandan security services on cyberwarfare and surveillance initiatives, there are no reports of collaboration in military intelligence and communications technology.

11: Cultural and Media Outreach, Collaboration, and Alignment



Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- China has supported Chinese-language education in Uganda through civilian and military channels.
 - » In December 2014, China established a Confucius Institute at Makerere University in Kampala.⁶⁵ In addition to promoting Chinese-language education and cross-cultural connections, Confucius Institutes allegedly support clandestine Chinese military intelligence and research and development activities.⁶⁶ 67
 - » In March 2024, Ugandan Chief of Military Intelligence Major General Birungi announced the establishment of a Chinese-language instructional program at the School of Military Intelligence in Nakasongola. The language instruction will be supported by the Confucius Institute at Makerere University in Kampala. 9
- China has provided media training to Ugandan journalists through programs hosted in China.
 - » These training courses have occurred a few times recently, including through a 10-month program in 2016⁷⁰ and a 2-week program in 2024.⁷¹ There have been other training programs for journalists from sub-Saharan African countries, but it is unknown whether Ugandan journalists and media professionals were included.⁷²
 - » Multiple organizations, including Reporters without Borders⁷³ and the United States Institute of Peace,⁷⁴ consider the main goals of these programs to influence how Ugandan and other sub-Saharan African journalists perceive the Chinese political system, which has been confirmed by some program participants.⁷⁵
- While the recent creation of a Chinese language program for Ugandan military personnel may lead to increased cultural collaboration, and continued media training programs for Ugandan journalists may lead to greater media alignment, there is not enough open-source information to project an increase through said instruments.

12: Information and Communications Technology (ICT) Support



Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- There has been significant collaboration between China and Uganda on developing internet services, including 5G technology.
 - » In January 2020, Chinese telecommunications firm ZTE and Ugandan firm MTN Uganda collaborated on the first 5G trial in East Africa. The full 5G network was activated in June 2023. To the full 5G network was activated in June 2023. To the full 5G network was activated in June 2023. To the full 5G network was activated in June 2023. The full 5G network was activated was activated was activated was activated



- » In October 2023, the Chinese and Ugandan governments signed a formal pact to continue collaboration on internet infrastructure development in Uganda.^{78 79}
- » Chinese technology firm Huawei Technologies collaborated with the Ugandan government on the National Data Transmission Backbone Infrastructure and Electronic Government Infrastructure projects⁸⁰ to lay an extensive fiber-optic cable network in Uganda.⁸¹ The Export-Import Bank of China provided financial support for the project, including a \$15.3 million loan in 2015.^{82 83} In November 2023, the bank agreed to provide an additional \$150 million loan to support internet infrastructure development.⁸⁴
- » Huawei's DigiTruck project became active in Uganda in 2023, providing mobile training centers focused on internet literacy for rural villages.⁸⁵ The initiative aims to train more than 10,000 individuals, especially women and children.⁸⁶

Chinese firms have supported the development of rural satellite television initiatives in Uganda.

- » From 2018 through 2022, Chinese telecommunications firm StarTimes introduced satellite television in 900 Ugandan villages, reaching more than 100,000 people.⁸⁷ The move resulted from a pledge by the Chinese government at the 2015 Johannesburg Summit of the Forum on China-Africa Cooperation to introduce satellite television in 10,000 villages in sub-Saharan Africa.⁸⁸
- » As a component of the initiative, StarTimes trained local engineers to install and maintain the satellite systems.⁸⁹ The televisions connected to the network carry stations from StarTimes TV, a subsidiary of the firm.⁹⁰

• China and Uganda have collaborated on cybersecurity and surveillance.

- » In July 2017, the China National Electronic Import and Export Corporation (CIEIC), a state-owned enterprise, signed an agreement with the Uganda Communication Commission to support cybersecurity capacity-building initiatives.⁹¹ Ugandan State Privatization and Investment Minister Evelyn Anite was present at the signing in Beijing.⁹² There is no open-source evidence of the impact of the agreement. The CIEIC has been sanctioned by the U.S. Treasury Department Office of Foreign Asset Control.⁹³
- » Beginning in 2018, Huawei technicians have been directly embedded with Ugandan police services and have assisted the state security apparatus with intercepting encrypted communications from opponents of the regime of President Museveni.⁹⁴
- » As of 2019, Huawei has built eleven monitoring centers in Uganda to support police initiatives.⁹⁵ In August 2019, Huawei opened a \$30 million cyber hub in Uganda to coordinate the 5,000-plus security cameras with facial recognition technology.⁹⁶
- The significant ongoing collaboration in information technology and support, including in internet services, 5G technology, cybersecurity, and surveillance, between Chinese firms and the Ugandan government indicates that Chinese influence through this instrument will probably increase.



13: Cooperation in Military Intelligence and Communications

Current Influence: None/Unobserved Projected Influence: None/Unknown

- There is no open-source evidence of collaboration between China and Uganda in cybersecurity or through military ICT agreements.
 - » China and Uganda have signed an agreement to collaborate on civilian cybersecurity initiatives⁹⁷ and that there has been substantial collaboration between Huawei and Uganda on ICT initiatives, including surveillance technologies that may have military applications.⁹⁸
- There is no open-source evidence of cooperation through intelligence sharing or intelligence hardware development.
- The projected influence of cooperation in military intelligence and communications is unknown due to the lack of open-source information.

M - Military Instruments

China's use of military instruments to gain greater influence in Uganda is currently insignificant. While there is the possibility that China may seek to establish a military base at Entebbe International Airport, to which it has provided debt financing, there is no evidence to determine China's intentions. The recent posting of a Chinese military attaché in Kampala may lead to further military cooperation, but there has been no sustained bilateral or multilateral training between the two militaries. The United States remains Uganda's primary partner for bilateral training, and Ugandan participation in multilateral training is limited to exercises with other members of the East African Community.⁹⁹



M1: Formal Bilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: None/Unobserved

Projected Influence: None/Unknown

- There is no open-source evidence of joint bilateral military exercises, in-country training, or joint campaigns and operations.
 - » While the extensive bilateral military education relationship is referenced in D2, there is no evidence it has extended to formal exercises or training.
- While there is no open-source evidence of basing arrangements between China and Uganda,
 Chinese investment in Entebbe International Airport may lead to a Chinese takeover of the airport in the event of a Ugandan default on payments.
 - » This investment is discussed extensively in the Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors section of this report.
- While there is the possibility that the Belt and Road Initiative may eventually lead to China basing military assets in Uganda, the evidence is not strong enough to make a projected assessment.



M2: Shared Informal/Multilateral Military Engagements

Current Influence: None/Unobserved

Projected Influence: None/Unknown

- There is no open-source evidence of contract military forces from China operating in Uganda.
- There is no open-source evidence of joint multilateral exercises including China and Uganda.
 - » Participation of Ugandan forces in multilateral military training has been limited to exercises organized with the East African Community¹⁰⁰ in 2022 and the United States and Kenya in 2023.¹⁰¹
 - » In June 2024, Uganda participated in the 13th Field Training Exercise for the East African Community in Rwanda. 102 There is no evidence of Chinese support or participation in the exercise.
 - » While China engaged in a joint counterterrorism military exercise with Tanzania and Mozambique in August 2024, there is no evidence that Uganda or any other regional country participated.¹⁰³
- There has been limited overlap between Chinese and Ugandan peacekeepers during multilateral UN peacekeeping operations.



- In August 2015, China donated \$5.5 million worth of equipment to Uganda specifically for use in Somalia, 104 including cranes, troop transport vehicles, and water trucks and trailers. 105
 - » As of March 2024, 96 percent of UN peacekeeping troops and police officers from Uganda are deployed as part of the UN Assistance Mission in Somalia, where the Chinese presence is limited to two experts.¹⁰⁶
 - » Chinese and Ugandan peacekeepers participate jointly in the UN Mission in the Republic of South Sudan.¹⁰⁷ China has made a significant contribution to this operation, with over 1,000 personnel deployed as of June 2024. However, the extent of cooperation between China and Uganda in the context of the mission is unknown.
- While the recent assignment of a Chinese military attaché to Uganda¹⁰⁸ may lead to the further
 integration of Uganda into regional Chinese-organized multilateral training exercises, there is
 no evidence of such a development at this time. As such, China's projected use of this instrument
 is unknown.



M3: Defense/Security Pacts and Agreements

Current Influence: None/Unobserved

Projected Influence: None/Unknown

- There is no evidence that China and Uganda have signed any bilateral or multilateral security cooperation agreements or mutual defense pacts.
 - » Chinese officials have made statements suggesting an intention to strengthen military cooperation with Africa, b ut there is no evidence that such statements apply to Uganda specifically.¹⁰⁹
 - » Recent calls for greater cooperation between China and Uganda, specifically, have often focused on non-military areas, such as industrial development and economic investment.¹¹⁰
- There is no open-source indication that China and Uganda are in the process of considering a bilateral or multilateral security cooperation agreement or mutual defense pact.

E - Economic Instruments

China's use of economic instruments to gain military influence in Uganda is substantial in certain areas and limited in others. China has been a limited weapons supplier to Uganda, and there is no evidence of trade dependencies in strategic materials. However, there is evidence of increased joint weapons production and development, with the opening of two new facilities in 2024. In addition, China is a vital partner for oil extraction and transportation, and recently China has been Uganda's largest importer. While these economic relationships are projected to develop in subsequent years, it remains unknown whether there will be an increase in Chinese arms transfers or whether the shared relationship around oil will translate to collaboration in other strategic resources.



E1: Arms Transfers

Current Influence: Very Low

Projected Influence: Steady

- The Stockholm International Peace Research Institute (SIPRI) documented a single arms transfer from China to Uganda since 2012.
 - » According to SIPRI, in 2021, Uganda ordered two WZ-551 infantry fighting vehicles from China and took delivery the same year.¹¹¹ The estimated value of the transfer was less than \$1 million.¹¹²
- Between 2013 and 2023, Chinese companies are believed to have sold material to the Ugandan police services.
 - » In February 2016, the Uganda Police Force purchased 35 CS/VP3 armored personnel carriers from Poly Technologies, ¹¹³ a subsidiary of a Chinese state-owned enterprise. ¹¹⁴
 - » The Uganda Police Force has purchased additional equipment from Poly Technologies in transactions dating back to 2013;¹¹⁵ the specific systems purchased are unknown. The UPDF Special Forces Command has also acquired material from Poly Technologies, but details on specific systems are not available through open sources.¹¹⁶
- The Observatory of Economic Complexity (OEC)¹¹⁷ recorded two years in which there were significant exports of tanks and armored vehicles from China to Uganda since 2012.
 - » In 2020 and 2021, Uganda imported tanks and armored vehicles from China worth \$13 million¹¹⁸ and \$58.5 million.¹¹⁹ These armored vehicles may have been designed for Uganda police forces. In no other years did tank and armored vehicle exports from China to Uganda exceed \$2 million.
- With minimal arms transfer from China to Uganda and nothing indicating direct military related transfers, the projected influence is steady.



E2: Technology-Sharing and Joint Production Agreements

Current Influence: Low

Projected Influence: Increasing

 China and Uganda recently announced the groundbreaking of two joint weapons production and research and development facilities.



- » In November 2023, Uganda and China announced two joint ventures between Uganda's Ministry of Defense and Veterans Affairs and NORINCO, a Chinese state-owned defense corporation: a workshop for the development and production of UAVs and a production line for Ammonium Nitrate Fuel Oil, a type of explosive. 120
- » In April 2024, Uganda's Minister of Defense and Veteran Affairs, Ssempjjja, attended the groundbreaking ceremony for both facilities. 121
- » In recent years, Uganda has worked with several different partners on the joint development and production of weapons platforms and equipment, but the Chinese facilities are the first example of a relationship in this instrument between these countries. 122
- The establishment of two facilities for joint development and production of weapons and weapons systems in the past year suggests that Chinese influence through weapons technology sharing and joint production agreements may increase.



E3: Trade and Cooperation in Strategic Commodities/Sectors

Current Influence: High

Projected Influence: Increasing

- China and Uganda have recently collaborated on large-scale joint energy infrastructure projects, specifically focused on oil transport and production.
 - » China National Offshore Oil Corporation (CNOOC) has worked collaboratively with TotalEnergies, a French privately owned energy company.¹²³ TotalEnergies currently holds a majority interest in Lake Albert oil extraction in Western Uganda, with the remaining shares held by CNOOC and the Ugandan National Oil Company.¹²⁴ The Lake Albert region is estimated to have one billion barrels,¹²⁵ making up a large majority of the 1.4 billion barrels of recoverable oil in Uganda.¹²⁶
 - » In December 2023, Uganda approved the construction of a liquified petroleum gas facility on Lake Albert by CNOOC.¹²⁷ In January 2023, CNOOC began drilling on Uganda's Kingfisher oilfield on the shores of Lake Albert¹²⁸ after being granted the production license in September 2013.¹²⁹
 - » In May 2024, China agreed to provide financing for the East African Crude Oil Pipeline after Western banks, including Barclays (United Kingdom) and BNP Paribas (France),¹³⁰ and the World Bank¹³¹ withdrew from the project.¹³² The 1,400-km pipeline will run from Lake Albert to the Port of Tanga in Tanzania.¹³³ As of June 2024, Chinese funding has not materialized, leading to the implementation of stop-gap measures to keep the project fiscally solvent.¹³⁴
- China is investing in the Entebbe International Airport, and it is alleged that the structure of the financing could lead to a Chinese takeover.
 - » Entebbe International Airport, Uganda's only international airport, ¹³⁵ also serves as the headquarters for the Ugandan Air Force. ¹³⁶
 - » In November 2021, the Ugandan Civil Aviation Authority declared that some clauses in the \$200M financing agreement that Uganda signed with the Export-Import Bank of China in 2015 may make the airport susceptible to a Chinese takeover if certain loan covenants are not met.¹³⁷ This declaration followed a Ugandan parliamentary probe.¹³⁸ China has publicly refuted these allegations.¹³⁹

- » In March 2022, Uganda announced that the parliamentary probe was ending, noting that any attempt to withdraw from or alter the financing arrangement would be futile. AidData, a project at the College of William and Mary, has argued that the airport was never at risk of seizure, but that the terms of the loan may impinge on Uganda's sovereignty, to controlling how revenue from the airport is spent.
- China has been a major source of Uganda imports but receives a very low percentage of Ugandan exports.
 - » In 2020,¹⁴³ 2021,¹⁴⁴ and 2022,¹⁴⁵ China was the number one source of Ugandan imports. During this period, imports were diversified, with no one category, as defined by the OEC, making up more than 6.0 percent of imports.¹⁴⁶
 - » While there is no evidence of trade in strategic raw materials, some leading categories of Chinese imports recently have had strategic implications. In 2021¹⁴⁷ and 2022, ¹⁴⁸ leading categories of imports included broadcasting equipment, ¹⁴⁹ delivery trucks, ¹⁵⁰ construction vehicles, ¹⁵¹ steel, ¹⁵² and polyacetals. ¹⁵³
- The recently signed financing agreement between China and Uganda to support the construction of the East African Crude Oil Pipeline, coupled with the recent start of production at the Kingfisher oilfield, indicates increased Chinese influence through this instrument.

17

CONCLUSIONS

China's current M-DIME influence in Uganda is assessed as Low. China exerts influence across three of the four instrument types: Diplomatic, Information, and Economic. China is a leading provider of military education to Ugandan military personnel (D2). China has been integral to the expansion of internet access in Uganda, and Chinese companies have supported Ugandan cybersecurity and surveillance initiatives (I2). China is Uganda's largest import partner and one of the largest oil producers in Uganda, and it recently agreed to finance the completion of a major oil pipeline in Uganda (E3). China's employment of diplomatic influence instruments is relevant to the United States because it allows China to influence Ugandan military doctrine and develop stronger connections with senior officials. While the United States is currently Uganda's primary bilateral training partner, increased Chinese professional military education collaboration may lead to bilateral training between China and Uganda. China's employment of the information influence instruments is relevant to the United States because the Chinese presence in the Ugandan media may sway public opinion and because China's activities support repression. Lastly, China's employment of the economic influence instruments is relevant because China's significant investments in Uganda's energy sector and a significant trade imbalance may allow China to exert political influence in Uganda.

China's projected M-DIME influence in Uganda is assessed as Increasing. Diplomatic and Economic instruments are projected to be the most dynamic instruments for Chinese military influence in Uganda. Recent high-level meetings, combined with the recent posting of a Chinese military attaché in Uganda, indicates the likelihood of closer military-diplomatic relations between the two countries in the future (D1 and D3). In April 2024, China and Uganda broke ground on production and development facilities for UAVs and explosives. While the timing

of the start and scale of production are currently unknown, the recent groundbreaking indicates a projected increase in Chinese influence (E2). With recent Chinese investments in oil production and transportation facilities and Entebbe International Airport, coupled with an increase in China's lead as Uganda's largest import partner, China's influence is projected to increase. China's projected employment of the diplomatic influence instruments is relevant to the United States because Uganda may formally vote against measures proposed by the United States at the UN. China's projected employment of the information influence instruments is relevant to the United States because an increase will continue to support the authoritarian regime in Uganda and may sway public opinion against the United States. Lastly, the projected increase in China's employment of economic influence instruments may restrict the United States from accessing natural resources in the region.

- "Uganda," Encyclopedia Britannica, last modified, June 17, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/place/Uganda.
- "Idi Amin," Encyclopedia Britannica," last modified, March3, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Idi-Amin.
- 3 "Uganda," Encyclopedia Britannica, last modified, June 17, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/place/Uganda.
- 4 Michael Brzoska and Frederic Pearson, Arms and Warfare: Escalation, De-Escalation, and Negotiation (Columbia: University of South Carolina Press, 1994): 201.
- 5 John Lahai and Tonya Lyons, African Frontiers: Insurgency, Governance, and Peacebuilding in Postcolonial States (London: Routledge, 2015), 43.
- 6 "Sino-Ugandan Relations," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Uganda, last modified October 28, 2024, http://ug.china-embassy.gov.cn/eng/zwgx/200410/t20041028_6942476.htm.
- 7 Kenneth Allen and Eva Baguma, "China-Uganda Relations: Closer is Not Necessarily Better," China Brief 13, no. 1 (2013).
- 8 Ian Katusiime, "How China Shapes Uganda's Generals," The Independent, July 15, 2023, https:// www.independent.co.ug/how-china-shapes-ugandasgenerals/.
- 9 Ian Katusiime, "Uganda Buys Chinese Arms for War on ADF," The Independent, December 19, 2021, https://www. independent.co.ug/uganda-buys-chinese-arms-for-waron-adf/.
- 10 "Uganda and China's Norinco Partner on Drone Production," Military Africa, April 26, 2024, https://www.military.africa/2024/04/uganda-and-chinas-norinco-partner-on-drone-production/.
- 11 "Why is US Worried About Possible Chinese Militar Base in Equatorial Guinea," The Week, December 06, 2021, https://www.theweek.in/news/world/2021/12/06/why-is-us-worried-about-possible-chinese-military-base-in-equatorial-guinea.html.
- 12 Eliana Esau, "China's Energy Empire in Africa and Its Threats to US National Security," Army University Press Military Review, August 2023, https://www.armyupress. army.mil/journals/military-review/online-exclusive/2023-ole/esau/.
- 13 "The Belt and Road Initiative International Green Development Coalition (BRIGC)," United Nations Environmental Program, https://www.unep.org/regions/asia-and-pacific/regional-initiatives/belt-and-road-initiative-international-green.
- "China's Strategy in Djibouti: Mixing Commercial and Military Interests," Council on Foreign Relations, April 13, 2018, https://www.cfr.org/blog/chinas-strategy-djiboutimixing-commercial-and-military-interests.
- "How is the Belt and Road Initiative Advancing China's Interests," Center for Strategic and International Studies, May 8, 2017, https://chinapower.csis.org/china-belt-and-road-initiative/.
- 16 Eliana Esau, "China's Energy Empire in Africa and Its Threats to US National Security," Army University Press

- Military Review, August 2023, https://www.armyupress.army.mil/journals/military-review/online-exclusive/2023-ole/esau/.
- 17 Jevans Nyabiage, "What Has Driven China to Bankroll Controversial Ugandan Crude Oil Pipeline," South China Morning Post, May 05, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/diplomacy/article/3259641/what-has-drivenchina-bankroll-controversial-ugandan-crude-oil-pipeline.
- Daniel Lindley, "Assessing China's Motives: How the Belt and Road Initative Threatens US Interests," Journal of Indo-Pacific Affairs, August 01, 2022, https://www. airuniversity.af.edu/JIPA/Display/Article/3111114/ assessing-chinas-motives-how-the-belt-and-roadinitiative-threatens-us-interests/.
- "Our Relationship," U.S. Embassy in Uganda, accessed, May 15, 2024, https://ug.usembassy.gov/ourrelationship/.
- 20 "Uganda History," U.S. Agency for International Development, accessed, May 15, 2024, https://www. usaid.gov/uganda/history.
- 21 "A Guide to the United States' History of Recognition, Diplomatic, and Consular Relations, by Country, Since 1776: Uganda," U.S. Department of State, accessed May 15, 2024, https://history.state.gov/countries/uganda.
- 22 Andria Allmond, "AFRICOM Delivers Equipment for Uganda," United States Africa Command, September 27, 2017, https://www.africom.mil/article/29947/africomdelivers-equipment-for-strategic-partner-uganda.
- 23 Ibid.
- 24 This is the official name of the armed forces in Uganda.
- 25 "Stable," U.S. Embassy in Uganda, accessed May 15, 2024, https://ug.usembassy.gov/wp-content/uploads/sites/42/ Stability.pdf.
- 26 "U.S. Relations with Uganda," U.S. Department of State, last modified, March 18, 2022, https://www.state.gov/u-s-relations-with-uganda/.
- 27 "Uganda Country Summary," CIA World Factbook, accessed, May 15, 2024, https://www.cia.gov/the-world-factbook/countries/uganda/summaries.
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 Ibid.
- 30 Ibid.
- 31 Ibid
- 32 "Leadership of The Ministry of Defence and Veterans Affairs," Ministry of Defence and Veterans Affairs," accessed, May 15, 2024, https://www.modva.go.ug/overview-of-the-ministry-of-defence-and-veteran-affairs/leadership-of-the-ministry-of-defence-and-veteran-affairs/.
- 33 Amy McKenna, "Muhoozi Kainerugaba," Encyclopedia Britannica, last modified, May 11, 2024, https://www.britannica.com/biography/Muhoozi-Kainerugaba.
- 34 "Uganda Military Expenditures," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed, May 15, 2024, https:// milex.sipri.org/sipri.

- 35 Ibid.
- 36 "UPDF Services," Uganda Peoples' Defense Forces," accessed, May 15, 2024, https://www.updf.go.ug/ services/.
- 37 "Ministry Overview," Ministry of Defence and Veteran Affairs," accessed, May 15, 2024, https://www.defence. go.ug/ministry-overview/.
- 38 "Bilateral Relations," Uganda People's Defense Forces, accessed July 17, 2024, https://www.updf.go.ug/ bilateral-relations/.
- 39 Kenneth Allen, Phillip Saunders, and John Chen, "Chinese Military Diplomacy, 2003-2016: Trends and Implications," China Strategic Perspectives 11 (2017).
- 40 "Gen Kainerugaba and NORINCO's Hongda Review 38-Year Partnership with UPDF," Uganda People's Defense Forces, accessed July 17, 2024, https://www.updf.go.ug/ bilateral-relations/gen-kainerugaba-and-norincoshongda-review-38-year-partnership-with-updf/.
- 41 Ian Katusiime, "How China Shapes Uganda's Generals," The Independent, July 15, 2023, https:// www.independent.co.ug/how-china-shapes-ugandasgenerals/.
- 42 Ibid.
- 43 Paul Nantuyla, "Chinese Professional Military Education for Africa: Key Influence and Strategy," United States Institute of Peace Special Report, July 2023, https://www.usip.org/sites/default/files/2023-07/sr-521-chinese-professional-military-education-africa-key-influence-strategy.pdf.
- 44 Ian Katusiime, "How China Shapes Uganda's Generals," The Independent, July 15, 2023, https:// www.independent.co.ug/how-china-shapes-ugandasgenerals/.
- 45 Muhoozi Kainerugaba, Battles of the Ugandan Resistance: A Tradition of Maneuver (Kampala: Fountain Publishers, 2010), 14.
- 46 Ian Katusiime, "How China Shapes Uganda's Generals," The Independent, July 15, 2023, https:// www.independent.co.ug/how-china-shapes-ugandasgenerals/.
- 47 Radomir Tylecote and Henri Rossano, "China's Military Education and Commonwealth Countries," Civitas: Institute for the Study of Civil Society," November 2021, https://www.civitas.org.uk/content/files/China-training. pdf.
- 48 "Oliver Reginald Tambo Leadership School Kaweweta," Ministry of Defence and Veterans Affairs, accessed July 17, 2024, https://www.defence.go.ug/schools-and-colleges/ oliver-reginald-tambo-leadership-school-kaweweta/.
- 49 https://www.civitas.org.uk/content/files/China-training.pdf.
- 50 Paul Nantulya, "China Promotes Its Party-Army Model in Africa," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, July 28, 2020, https://africacenter.org/spotlight/china-promotes-its-party-army-model-in-africa/.

- "Countries Increasingly Send Officers to China for Military Training," Voice of America News, December 12, 2021, https://learningenglish.voanews.com/a/ countries-increasingly-send-officers-to-china-for-militarytraining/6344926.html.
- 52 "Chief of Joint Staff Meets First-Ever Chinese Military Advisor to Uganda," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces https://www.updf.go.ug/bilateral-relations/chief-ofjoint-staff-receives-first-ever-chinese-military-advisor-touganda/.
- 53 "Ambassador Wang Xuekun and the first Chinese Defence Attaché in Rwanda call on the Rwandan Minister of Defence and Chief of Defence Staff of Rwanda Defence Force," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Uganda, January 19, 2024, http://rw.chinaembassy.gov.cn/eng//xwdt/202401/t20240119_11229601. htm.
- 54 "Uganda Continues to Maintain Bilateral Relationships with China," Uganda People's Defense Forces, accessed July 17, 2024, https://www.updf.go.ug/bilateral-relations/ uganda-continues-to-maintain-bilateral-relationshipswith-china/.
- 55 Ibid.
- 56 "Chief of Joint Staff Meets First-Ever Chinese Military Advisor to Uganda," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces https://www. updf.go.ug/bilateral-relations/chief-of-joint-staff-receivesfirst-ever-chinese-military-advisor-to-uganda/.
- 57 "China Defence Advisor Colonel Zhang Hao Commits to Enhance Uganda-China Military Cooperation," SoftPower News, July 08, 2024, https://softpower.ug/ chinese-defence-advisor-colonel-zhang-hao-commits-toenhance-uganda-china-military-cooperation/.
- 58 "Chief of Joint Staff Meets First-Ever Chinese Military Advisor to Uganda," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces https://www. updf.go.ug/bilateral-relations/chief-of-joint-staff-receivesfirst-ever-chinese-military-advisor-to-uganda/.
- 59 "Uganda's Military Engineers to Learn Railway Construction in China," CGTN Africa, June 15, 2023, https://africa.cgtn.com/ugandas-military-engineers-to-learn-railway-construction-in-china/.
- 60 "China to Train Ugandan Military Engineers for SGR Construction," Xinhua, August 23, 2017, http://www.xinhuanet.com//english/2017-08/23/c_136549393.htm.
- 61 "UPDF Golfers Finish 4th at World Military Games," The Independent, October 23, 2019, https://www. independent.co.ug/updf-golfers-finish-4th-at-world-military-games/.
- 62 "The China-Africa Peace and Security Forum," Future: For Advanced Research and Studies, September 12, 2023, https://futureuae.com/en-US/Mainpage/Item/8617/ th-china-africa-pac-and-security-forum-exploringprospects-for-bijings-succss-in-establishing-its-ownmodl-in-africa.
- 63 Jevans Nyabiage, "China Rallies G77 Countries for Major Reform of WTO and Bretton Woods at Kamapla Summit," South China Morning Post, January 22, 2024, https:// www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3249336/

- china-rallies-g77-countries-major-reform-wto-and-bretton-woods-kampala-summit.
- 64 "China-Africa Summit to Take Place September 3-8, According to Ugandan Foreign Ministry," China Global South Project, May 30, 2024, https://chinaglobalsouth. com/2024/05/30/china-africa-summit-to-take-place-september-3-8-according-to-uganda-foreign-ministry/.
- 65 "About Us," Confucius Institute at Makerere University, accessed July 24, 2024, https://ci.mak.ac.ug/.
- 66 "The CCP is Using U.S. Universities to Bolster Its Military," U.S. House of Representatives Committee on Education and the Workforce, December 21, 2021, https://edworkforce.house.gov/news/documentsingle. aspx?DocumentID=407981.
- 67 "UPDF Launches Arabic and Chinese Language Courses," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces, March 27, 2024, https://www.updf.go.ug/training/updf-launches-arabic-and-chinese-language-courses/.
- 68 "UPDF Launches Arabic and Chinese Language Courses," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces, March 27, 2024, https:// www.updf.go.ug/training/updf-launches-arabic-andchinese-language-courses/.
- 69 Ibid.
- 70 Frederick Gaye, "28 African Journalists Complete 10-Month Media Fellowship in China," People's Daily Online, December 02, 2016, http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/1202/c90000-9150101.html.
- "Chinese Official Calls for Collaboration with African Countries," The Monitor, June 15, 2024, https://www. monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/chineseofficial-calls-for-media-collaboration-with-africancountries--4658902.
- 72 Paul Nantuyla, "China's Strategy to Shape Africa's Media Space," Africa Center for Strategic Studies, April 16, 2024, https://africacenter.org/spotlight/china-strategy-africamedia-space/.
- 73 "China: An Online Service to "Train" Journalists in the Regime's Propoganda, a New Tool for Brainwashing and Coercion, Reporters Without Borders, November 07, 2023, https://rsf.org/en/china-online-service-train-journalistsregime-s-propaganda-new-tool-brainwashing-and-coercion.
- 74 Joshua Eisenman, "China's Media Propaganda in Africa: A Strategic Assessment," United States Institute of Peace, March 16, 2023, https://www.usip.org/publications/2023/03/chinas-media-propaganda-africa-strategic-assessment.
- 75 "China's Media Training for African Journalists Favors Authoritarianism, Experts Say," Africa Defense Forum Magazine, February 1, 2022, https://adf-magazine.com/2022/02/chinas-media-training-for-african-journalists-favors-authoritarianism-experts-say/.
- 76 "China's ZTE, Local Telecom Firm to Start 5G Technology Trial in Uganda," Xinhua, January 18, 2020, http://www.xinhuanet.com/english/2020-01/18/c_138716219.htm.

- 77 "MTN Launches First 5G Network in Uganda," Reuters, July 28, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/media-telecom/mtn-launches-first-5g-network-uganda-2023-07-28/.
- 78 Karim Muyobo, "Uganda, China Sign Pact to Boost Internet Access," Monitor, October 30, 2023 https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/uganda-chinasign-pact-to-boost-internet-access-4417772.
- 79 Ibid.
- 80 Yasiri Kasango, "China's Collaboration Propels
 Uganda's Internet Revolution: A Tale of Technological
 Transformation," Development Watch Centre, April 26,
 2024, https://www.dwcug.org/chinas-collaborationpropels-ugandas-internet-revolution-a-tale-oftechnological-transformation/#:~:text=China's%20
 technical%20and%20financial%20support,the%20
 core%20infrastructure%20of%20ICT.
- 81 Ibid
- 82 "Project ID: 59750," AidData, accessed July 24, 2024, https://china.aiddata.org/projects/59750/.
- 83 Yasiri Kasango, "China's Collaboration Propels Uganda's Internet Revolution: A Tale of Technological Transformation," Development Watch Centre, April 26, 2024, https://www.dwcug.org/chinas-collaboration-propels-ugandas-internet-revolution-a-tale-oftechnological-transformation/#:~:text=China's%20 technical%20and%20financial%20support,the%20 core%20infrastructure%20of%20ICT.
- 84 "Uganda to Borrow \$150M from China's Exim after World Bank Halts Funding," Reuters, November 27, 2023, https://www.reuters.com/business/finance/ugandaborrow-150-mln-chinas-exim-after-world-bank-haltsfunding-2023-11-27/.
- 85 Yasiri Kasango, "China's Collaboration Propels
 Uganda's Internet Revolution: A Tale of Technological
 Transformation," Development Watch Centre, April 26,
 2024, https://www.dwcug.org/chinas-collaborationpropels-ugandas-internet-revolution-a-tale-oftechnological-transformation/#:~:text=China's%20
 technical%20and%20financial%20support,the%20
 core%20infrastructure%20of%20ICT.
- 86 "Huawei and Partners to Boost Digital Inclusion in Uganda Through DigiTruk Program," PR Newswire March 13, 2023, https://www.prnewswire.com/news-releases/huawei-and-partners-to-boost-digital-inclusion-inuganda-through-digitruck-project-301769847.html.
- 87 Ayooluwa Adetola, "China-Aided Satellite TV Project Connects Rural Uganda," Space in Africa, October 17, 2022, https://spaceinafrica.com/2022/10/17/china-aided-satellite-tv-project-connects-rural-uganda/.
- 88 Ibid.
- 689 "China-Aided Satellite TV Project to Benefit 400 Villages in Uganda," Xinhua, August 24, 2021, http://www. xinhuanet.com/english/2021-08/22/c_1310142024.htm.
- 90 Ibid.

- 91 "China to Help Uganda Fight Internet Abuse," Monitor, January 15, 2021, https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/ news/national/china-to-help-uganda-fight-internetabuse-1712478.
- 92 Ibid.
- 93 "OFAC Sanctions China National Electronics Import and Export Corporation," Lexology, accessed July 24, 2024, https://www.lexology.com/library/detail. aspx?g=5b770924-0ea7-481c-a5e1-607ce67f671d.
- 94 Joe Parkinson, Nicholas Bariyo, and Joshua Chin, "Huawei Technicians Helped African Governments Spy on Political Opponents," The Wall Street Journal, August 15, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/huawei-technicianshelped-african-governments-spy-on-politicalopponents-11565793017.
- 95 Ibid.
- 96 Ibid.
- 97 "China to Help Uganda Fight Internet Abuse," Monitor, January 15, 2021, https://www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/china-to-help-uganda-fight-internet-abuse-1712478.
- 98 Joe Parkinson, Nicholas Bariyo, and Joshua Chin, "Huawei Technicians Helped African Governments Spy on Political Opponents," The Wall Street Journal, August 15, 2019, https://www.wsj.com/articles/huawei-technicianshelped-african-governments-spy-on-politicalopponents-11565793017.
- 99 The East African Community is composed of the Democratic Republic of the Congo, the Federal Republic of Somalia, Burundi, Kenya, Rwanda, South Sudan, Uganda and Tanzania.
- 100 "EAC Armed Forces Joint Training Exercies Boost Readiness and Responses to Security Challenges," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces, May 30, 2022, https:// www.updf.go.ug/ushirikiano-imara/eac-armed-forcesjoint-training-exercises-boost-readiness-and-responsesto-security-challenges/?hilite=joint+exercises.
- 101 "Uganda, US, and Allied Partner Nations Forces End Largest Military Exercise in Kenya," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces, February 23, 2023, https://www. updf.go.ug/regional-security/uganda-us-and-allied-partner-nations-forces-end-largest-military-exercise-in-kenya/?hilite=joint+exercises.
- "Uganda Urged to Showcase Peacekeeping Capabilities During Field Training Exercise in Rwanda," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces, May 28, 2024, https://www. updf.go.ug/ushirikiano-imara/uganda-urged-toshowcase-peacekeeping-capabilities-during-fieldtraining-exercise-in-rwanda/.
- 103 https://english.news.cn/20240725/ bf028a6eaf9b41ed85a39b8714c57169/c.html.
- 104 "East Africa: China Donates Equipment to Uganda for Peacekeeping Mission in Somalia," AllAfrica, August 14, 2015, https://allafrica.com/stories/201508140909.html.
- 105 "China Donates Defence Equipment to Uganda," Defence Web, August 14, 2015, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/

- land/land-land/china-donates-defence-equipment-to-uganda/.
- 106 "Troop and Police Contributions," United Nations Peacekeeping," accessed, June 12, 2024, https:// peacekeeping.un.org/en/troop-and-police-contributors.
- 107 Ibid.
- 108 "Chief of Joint Staff Meets First-Ever Chinese Military Advisor to Uganda," Uganda Peoples' Defence Forces https://www.updf.go.ug/bilateral-relations/chief-ofjoint-staff-receives-first-ever-chinese-military-advisor-touganda/.
- 109 "China, Africa Vow to Strengthen Military Cooperation," Xinhua, July 22, 2023, https://english.news. cn/20230722/3181d289498247a4ab869d5e1a8dadba/c. html.
- "China, Uganda Presidents Pledge Further Cooperation," Embassy of the People's Republic of China in the Republic of Uganda," April 01, 2015, http://ug.china-embassy.gov. cn/eng/zwgx/201504/t20150401_6942566.htm,
- 111 "SIPRI Arms Transfer Database Entity ID #307204," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://armstransfers.sipri.org/ArmsTransfer/TransferData/transferDetail?entityId=307024.
- "SIPRI Arms Transfer Database: China to Uganda," Stockholm International Peace Research Institute, accessed, July 31, 2024, https://armstransfers.sipri.org/ ArmsTransfer/ImportExport.
- 113 "Ugandan Police Receive 35 CS/VP3 Armored Vehicles from China," DefenceWeb, February 11, 2016, https://www.defenceweb.co.za/land/land-land/ugandan-police-receive-35-csvp3-armoured-vehicles-from-china/.
- 114 "About Us," Poly Technologies, accessed August 07, 2024, https://polytechnologiesinc.com/about-us/.
- 115 Ian Katusiime, "Uganda Buys Chinese Arms for War on the ADF Rebel Group in the DRC," Africa-China Reporting Project, January 04, 2022, https://africachinareporting. com/uganda-buys-chinese-arms-for-war-on-the-adfrebel-group-in-the-drc/.
- 116 Ibid.
- 117 The OEC started as a Massachusetts Institute of Technology sponsored project before becoming independent.
- "Ugandan Imports in 2021," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec. world/en/profile/country/
- "Ugandan Imports in 2020," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- 120 "UDPF to Establish Drone Manufacturing Workshop in Nakasongola," New Vision, November 29, 2023, https:// www.newvision.co.ug/category/news/updf-to-establishdrone-manufacturing-worksho-NV_175915.
- 121 "Uganda and China's Norinco Partner on Drone Production," Military Africa, April 26, 2024, https://www.

- military.africa/2024/04/uganda-and-chinas-norinco-partner-on-drone-production/.
- 122 Ibid.
- 123 "Our Partners," TotalEnergies, accessed August 07, 2024, https://totalenergies.ug/our-partners-0.
- 124 Ibid.
- 125 "Tilenga and EACOP Projects: Acting Transparently," TotalEnergies, accessed August 07, 2024, https://totalenergies.com/projects/oil/tilenga-and-eacop-projects-acting-transparently.
- 126 "Petroleum in Uganda," U.S. Embassy in Uganda, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://ug.usembassy.gov/business/getting-started-uganda/petroleum-in-uganda.
- 127 "Chinese Oil Glant Hails Uganda's Approval to Construct Liquidized Petroleum Gas Facility," Xinhua, December 23, 2023, https://english.news.cn/africa/20231223
- 128 Jevans Nyabiage, "Drilling Starts at China Oil Giant's Controversial Ugandan Field," South China Morning Post, January 25, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3207949/drilling-starts-china-oil-giants-controversial-ugandan-field.
- 129 "China's CNOOC to Spend \$2 Billion on Uganda Oil Field, Says Official," Reuters, September 25, 2013, https:// www.reuters.com/article/markets/commodities/china-scnooc-to-spend-2-bln-on-uganda-oil-field-says-officialidUSL5N0HL26Q/.
- 130 "Tanzania-Uganda Pipeline Faces Funding Challenges After Backers Withdraw," October 29, 2024, https://iafrica.com/tanzania-uganda-pipeline-faces-funding-challenges-after-backers-withdraw/.
- 131 Jevans Nyabiage, "Uganda Chases China's Cash After Western Lenders Balk at Bankrolling Projects Over Human Rights Projects," South China Morning Post, December 02, 2023, https://www.scmp.com/news/china/diplomacy/article/3243529/uganda-chases-chinas-cashafter-western-lenders-baulk-bankrolling-projects-over-human-rights-issues.
- 132 Jevans Nyabiage, "What Has Driven China to Bankroll Controversial Ugandan Crude Oil Pipeline," South China Morning Post, May 05, 2024, https://www.scmp.com/ news/china/diplomacy/article/3259641/what-has-drivenchina-bankroll-controversial-ugandan-crude-oil-pipeline.
- 133 Alfie Shaw, "Uganda and China to Discuss Oil Pipeline Investment," Offshore Technology, April 08, 2024, https://www.offshore-technology.com/news/ugandan-minister-to-travel-to-china-to-discuss-eacop/.
- 134 Julius Barigaba, "China Loan Delay Plunges EACOP Partners in Crisis," The East African, June 17, 2024, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/business/chinaloans-delay-plunges-eacop-partners-in-crisis--4658878.
- 135 "Entebbe International Airport," Uganda Civil Aviation Authority, accessed July 31, 2024, https://caa.go.ug/entebbe-international-airport/.
- 136 "Air Force Leadership," Ministry of Defence and Veterans Affairs," accessed July 31, 2024, https://www.defence.go.ug/leadership/air-force-leadership/.

- 137 Yasiin Mugerwa, "Uganda Surrenders Key Assets for Chinese Cash," Monitor, November 25, 2021, https:// www.monitor.co.ug/uganda/news/national/ugandasurrenders-airport-for-china-cash-3631310.
- 138 Elias Biryabarema, "China Rejects Allegations It May Grab Ugandan Airport if Country Defaults on Loan," Reuters, November 29, 2021, https://www.reuters.com/markets/rates-bonds/china-rejects-allegations-it-may-grabugandan-airport-if-country-defaults-loan-2021-11-29/.
- 139 Ibid.
- 140 Nelson Naturinda, "China-Uganda Loan Deal for Entebbe Airport is Binding: MPs," March 07, 2022, https://www.theeastafrican.co.ke/tea/news/east-africa/chinese-entebbe-loan-deal-is-binding-3739346.
- 141 Carlos Mureithi, "Is Uganda's Entebbe Airport at Risk of Seizure by China," Quartz, March 03, 2022, https://qz.com/africa/2136934/will-china-take-over-ugandas-entebbe-airport.
- 142 Bradley Parks, Ammar Malik, and Alex Wooley, "AldData Publishes A Controversial \$200M Chinese Loan Contract of Uganda's Main Airport," AidData, February 27, 2022, https://www.aiddata.org/blog/aiddata-publishes-acontroversial-200m-chinese-loan-contract-for-ugandasmain-airport.
- 143 "Ugandan Imports in 2020," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- "Ugandan Imports in 2021," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- 145 "Ugandan Imports in 2022," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- 146 "Ugandan Imports in 2021," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- 147 Ibid.
- 148 "Ugandan Imports in 2022," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/
- 149 Ibid.
- 150 Ibid.
- 151 Ibid.
- "Ugandan Imports in 2021," Observatory of Economic Complexity, accessed, August 07, 2024, https://oec.world/ en/profile/country/uga?yearlyTradeFlowSelector
- 153 Ibid.

Authors

- a. **Mr. Lucas Winter** is Senior Analyst, Middle East/North Africa, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He holds an M.A. in International Relations from Johns Hopkins SAIS and was an Arabic Language Flagship Fellow in Damascus, Syria in 2006-2007.
- b. **Dr. Jason Warner** is Director of Research and Senior Analyst, Africa and Terrorism/Transnational Crime, at the Foreign Military Studies Office. He is the author of two books, and dozens of peer-reviewed articles and reports on African security and international affairs. He holds a Ph.D. from Harvard in African Studies.
- c. **Mr. Benjamin Katz** is a Ph.D. Student in Political Science at Syracuse University Maxwell School, where he studies conflict and violence, historical state systems, and secessionist movements. He holds an A.B. in Government and History from Hamilton College and previously worked in the financial services industry.

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO)

U.S. Army Training and Doctrine Command (TRADOC G-2) Ft. Leavenworth, KS 66027

HTTPS://FMSO.TRADOC.ARMY.MIL

The Foreign Military Studies Office (FMSO) at Fort Leavenworth, Kansas, is part of the US Army Training and Doctrine Command G-2, whose mission is to understand, describe, assess and deliver the conditions of the operational environment. For over 30 years, FMSO has conducted open-source research on foreign perspectives of the operational environment, emphasizing those topics that are understudied or unconsidered. FMSO's products are integral to critical thinking in the Army's leadership, analytic communities, and military education, and wherever there is a professional interest in what "they think they think."